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WHAT DOES IT TAKE TO BE A STAR
[When the king heard his wife's words], it was as if he had been asleep and awoke; so he went forth of the harem and bade slaughter fowls and
dress meats of all kinds and colours. Moreover, he assembled all his retainers and let bring sweetmeats and dessert and all that beseemeth unto
kings' tables. Then he adorned his palace and despatched after El Abbas a man of the chief officers of his household, who found him coming forth
of the bath, clad in a doublet of fine goats' hair and over it a Baghdadi scarf; his waist was girt with a Rustec (81) kerchief and on his head he wore
a light turban of Damietta make..Presently, the mother of the two boys, finding that they tarried from her, went searching for them, till she came to
the ship and fell to saying, 'Who hath seen two boys of mine? Their fashion is thus and thus and their age thus and thus.' When they heard her
words, they said, 'This is the description of the two boys who were drowned in the sea but now.' Their mother heard and fell to calling on them and
saying, 'Alas, my anguish for your loss, O my sons! Where was the eye of your father this day, that it might have seen you?' Then one of the crew
questioned her, saying, 'Whose wife art thou?' And she answered, 'I am the wife of such an one the merchant. I was on my way to him, and there
hath befallen me this calamity.' When the merchant heard her speech, he knew her and rising to his feet, rent his clothes and buffeted his head and
said to his wife, 'By Allah, I have destroyed my children with mine own hand! This is the end of whoso looketh not to the issues of affairs.' Then he
fell a-wailing and weeping over them, he and his wife, and he said, 'By Allah, I shall have no ease of my life, till I light upon news of them!' And
he betook himself to going round about the sea, in quest of them, but found them not..When the evening came, the king bade fetch the vizier; so he
presented himself before him and the king bade him tell the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king (but God
alone knoweth His secret purpose and is versed in all that is past and was foredone among bygone peoples), that.Daughter of the Poor Old Man,
The Rich Man who married his Fair, i. 247..It befell one day that the king had occasion to make a journey; so he called his Vizier Kardan and said
to him, 'I have a trust to commit to thy care, and it is yonder damsel, my wife, the daughter of the Vizier [Zourkhan], and I desire that thou keep her
and guard her thyself, for that there is not in the world aught dearer to me than she.' Quoth Kardan in himself, 'Of a truth, the king honoureth me
with an exceeding honour [in entrusting me] with this damsel.' And he answered 'With all my heart.'.110. King Shah Bekhi and his Vizier Er
Rehwan dccclxxxv.?STORY OF THE DETHRONED KING WHOSE KINGDOM AND GOOD WERE RESTORED TO HIM..? ? ? ? ? O morn,
our loves that sunder'st, a sweet and easeful life Thou dost for me prohibit, with thy regard austere..So he went out to them and questioned them of
their case, whereupon, "Return to thy lord," answered they, "and question him of Prince El Abbas, if he have come unto him, for that he left his
father King El Aziz a full-told year agone, and indeed longing for him troubleth the king and he hath levied a part of his army and his guards and is
come forth in quest of his son, so haply he may light upon tidings of him." Quoth the eunuch, "Is there amongst you a brother of his or a son?"
"Nay, by Allah!" answered they. "But we are all his mamelukes and the boughten of his money, and his father El Aziz hath despatched us to make
enquiry of him. So go thou to thy lord and question him of the prince and return to us with that which he shall answer you." "And where is King El
Aziz?" asked the eunuch; and they replied, "He is encamped in the Green Meadow." (96).Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the Porter.? ? ? ? ? 'Tis
He who pardoneth errors alike to slave and free; On Him is my reliance in good and evil cheer..? ? ? ? ? And aloes-wood, to boot, he brought and
caskets full of pearls And priceless rubies and the like of costly gems and bright;.Barmecides, Er Reshid and the, i. 189..99. The History of Gherib
and his brother Agib dcxcviii.The Khalif laughed and said, "Tell it again and again to thy lady lack-wit." When the Lady Zubeideh heard Mesrour's
words [and those of the Khalif,] she was wroth and said, "None lacketh wit but he who believeth a black slave." And she reviled Mesrour, whilst
the Khalif laughed. Mesrour was vexed at this and said to the Khalif, "He spoke sooth who said, 'Women lack wit and religion.'" Then said the
Lady Zubeideh to the Khalif, "O Commander of the Faithful, thou sportest and jestest with me, and this slave hoodwinketh me, to please thee; but I
will send and see which is dead of them." And he answered, saying, "Send one who shall see which is dead of them." So the Lady Zubeideh cried
out to an old woman, a stewardess, and said to her, "Go to the house of Nuzhet el Fuad in haste and see who is dead and loiter not." And she railed
at her..When the king heard this, wonderment gat hold of him and his admiration for the vizier redoubled; so he bade him go to his house and
return to him [on the morrow], according to his wont. Accordingly, the vizier withdrew to his lodging, where he passed the night and the ensuing
day..Next morning, he again took up the bier and went round with it as before, in quest of alms. Presently, the master of police, who was of those
who had given alms on account of the supposed dead man on the previous day, met him; so he was angered and fell on the porters and beat them
and took the [supposed] dead body, saying, 'I will bury him and earn the reward [of God].' (35) So his men took him up and carrying him to the
prefecture, fetched grave-diggers, who dug him a grave. Then they bought him a shroud and perfumes (36) and fetched an old man of the quarter,
to wash him. So he recited over him [the appointed prayers and portions of the Koran] and laying him on the bench, washed him and shrouded him.
After he had shrouded him, he voided; (37) so he renewed the washing and went away to make his ablutions, (38) whilst all the folk departed,
likewise, to make the [obligatory] ablution, previously to the funeral..? ? ? ? ? O skinker of the wine of woe, turn from a love-sick maid, Who
drinks her tears still, night and morn, thy bitter-flavoured bowl..Queen Shuaaeh was moved to exceeding delight and emptying her cup, gave
Tuhfeh an hundred thousand dinars. Then arose Iblis (may God curse him!) and said, 'Verily, the dawn gleameth.' Whereupon the folk arose and
disappeared, all of them, and there abode not one of them save Tuhfeh, who went forth to the garden and entering the bath, made her ablutions and
prayed that which had escaped her of prayers. Then she sat down and when the sun rose, behold, there came up to her near an hundred thousand
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green birds; the branches of the trees were filled with their multitudes and they warbled in various voices, whilst Tuhfeh marvelled at their fashion.
Presently, up came eunuchs, bearing a throne of gold, set with pearls and jewels and jacinths white and red and having four steps of gold, together
with many carpets of silk and brocade and Egyptian cloth of silk welted with gold. These latter they spread amiddleward the garden and setting up
the throne thereon, perfumed the place with virgin musk and aloes and ambergris..O thou that questionest the lily of its scent, ii. 256..Fair patience
use, for ease still followeth after stress, iii. 117..Then the king summoned the cadi and the witnesses and bade them many the old king's daughter
and sister to his own sons; so they married them, after the king had made a bride-feast three days and displayed their brides to them from eventide
to peep of day. Then the two princes went in to their brides and did away their maidenhead and loved them and were vouchsafed children by
them..When the youth saw this, he marvelled at that which his father had done and said, 'This is a sorry treasure.' Then he went forth and fell to
eating and drinking with the folk, till nothing was left him and he abode two days without tasting food, at the end of which time he took a
handkerchief and selling it for two dirhems, bought bread and milk with the price and left it on the shelf [and went out. Whilst he was gone,] a dog
came and took the bread and spoiled the milk, and when the man returned and saw this, he buffeted his face and went forth, distraught, at a venture.
Presently, he met a friend of his, to whom he discovered his case, and the other said to him, 'Art thou not ashamed to talk thus? How hast thou
wasted all this wealth and now comest telling lies and saying, "The dog hath mounted on the shelf," and talking nonsense?' And he reviled him..38.
The Lover who feigned himself a Thief to save his Mistress's Honour dlvii.When the king heard this, he bowed [his head] in amazement and
perplexity and sinking into a seat, clutched at his beard and shook it, till he came nigh to pluck it out. Then he arose forthright and laid hands on the
youth and clapped him in prison. Moreover, he took the eunuch also and cast them both into an underground dungeon in his house, after which he
went in to Shah Khatoun and said to her, 'Thou hast done well, by Allah, O daughter of nobles, O thou whom kings sought in marriage, for the
excellence of thy repute and the goodliness of the reports of thee! How fair is thy semblance! May God curse her whose inward is the contrary of
her outward, after the likeness of thy base favour, whose outward is comely and its inward foul, fair face and foul deeds! Verily, I mean to make of
thee and of yonder good-for-nought an example among the folk, for that thou sentest not thine eunuch but of intent on his account, so that he took
him and brought him into my house and thou hast trampled my head with him; and this is none other than exceeding hardihood; but thou shall see
what I will do with you.'.? ? ? ? ? O thou that blamest me for my heart and railest at my ill, Hadst them but tasted my spirit's grief, thou wouldst
excuse me still..EL ABBAS AND THE KING'S DAUGHTER OF BAGHDAD. (46).? ? ? ? ? After your loss, nor trace of me nor vestige would
remain, Did not the hope of union some whit my strength sustain..? ? ? ? ? Drink ever, O lovers, I rede you, of wine And praise his desert who for
yearning doth pine,.?THE SEVENTH OFFICER'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? Would God thou knewst what I endure for love of thee and how My vitals for
thy cruelty are all forspent and dead!.So, when they entered with the folk and had prostrated themselves before the king and given him joy and he
had raised their rank, [they sat down]. Now it was the custom of the folk to salute and go forth, so, when they sat down, the king knew that they had
a word that they would fain say. So he turned to them and said, "Ask your need." And the viziers also were present. Accordingly, they bespoke him
with all that these latter had taught them and the viziers also spoke with them; and Azadbekht said to them, "O folk, I know that this your speech,
there is no doubt of it, proceedeth from love and loyal counsel to me, and ye know that, were I minded to slay half these folk, I could avail to put
them to death and this would not be difficult to me; so how shall I not slay this youth and he in my power and under the grip of my hand? Indeed,
his crime is manifest and he hath incurred pain of death and I have only deferred his slaughter by reason of the greatness of the offence; for, if I do
this with him and my proof against him be strengthened, my heart is healed and the heart of the folk; and if I slay him not to-day, his slaughter shall
not escape me to-morrow.".Er Reshid was like to lose his wits for amazement at this sight and was confounded at this that he beheld and witnessed.
Then said he to Tuhfeh, 'Come, tell me thy story from first to last, [and let me know all that hath betided thee,] as if I had been present' She
answered with 'Hearkening and obedience,' and fell to telling him [all that had betided her] first and last, from the time when she first saw the
Sheikh Aboultawaif, how he took her and descended with her through the side of the draught-house; and she told him of the horse she had ridden,
till she came to the meadow aforesaid and described it to him, together with the palace and that which was therein of furniture, and related to him
how the Jinn rejoiced in her and that which she had seen of the kings of them, men and women, and of Queen Kemeriyeh and her sisters and Queen
Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, and Queen Es Shuhba, Queen of Queens, and King Es Shisban, and that which each one of them had bestowed
upon her. Moreover, she told him the story of Meimoun the Sworder and described to him his loathly favour, which he had not consented to
change, and related to him that which befell her from the kings of the Jinn, men and women, and the coming of the Queen of Queens, Es Shuhba,
and how she had loved her and appointed her her vice-queen and how she was thus become ruler over all the kings of the Jinn; and she showed him
the patent of investiture that Queen Es Shuhba had written her and told him that which had betided her with the Ghoul-head, whenas it appeared to
her in the garden, and how she had despatched it to her palace, beseeching it to bring her news of the Commander of the Faithful and that which
had betided him after her. Then she described to him the gardens, wherein she had taken her pleasure, and the baths inlaid with pearls and jewels
and told him that which had befallen Meimoun the Sworder, whenas he carried her off, and how he had slain himself; brief, she told him all that
she had seen of wonders and rarities and that which she had beheld of all kinds and colours among the Jinn..Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor, The
Sixth, iii. 203..? ? ? ? ? Whenas the burdens all were bounden on and shrill The camel-leader's call rang out across the air,.? ? ? ? ? e. The Fifth
Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclxiii.Then he bade take her away; so she was carried to her chamber and he sent her a black slave-girl, with a
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casket, wherein were three thousand dinars and a carcanet of gold, set with pearls, great and small, and jewels, worth other three thousand, saying
to her, "The slave-girl and that which is with her are a gift from me to thee." When she heard this, she said, "God forbid that I should be consoled
for the love of my lord and my master, though with the earth full of gold!" And she improvised and recited the following verses:.Death, The Man
whose Caution was the Cause of his, i. 291..King and his Chamberlain's Wife, The, ii. 53..? ? ? ? ? Would he were not who sundered us upon the
parting day! How many a body hath he slain, how many a bone laid bare?.Therewith Nuzhet el Fuad rejoiced and said, "Indeed, this is an excellent
device." [Then Aboulhusn stretched himself out] forthright and she shut his eyes and tied his feet and covered him with the kerchief and did what
[else] her lord had bidden her; after which she rent her dress and uncovering her head, let down her hair and went in to the Lady Zubeideh, crying
out and weeping, When the princess saw her in this case, she said to her, "What plight is this [in which I see thee]? What is thy story and what
maketh thee weep?" And Nuzhet el Fuad answered, weeping and crying out the while, "O my lady, may thy head live and mayst thou survive
Aboulhusn el Khelia! For he is dead." The Lady Zubeideh mourned for him and said, "Alas for Aboulhusn el Khelia!" And she wept for him
awhile. Then she bade her treasuress give Nuzhet el Fuad a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and said to her, "O Nuzhet el Fuad, go, lay him out
and carry him forth.".Then said I, "A man cannot well accomplish all whereof he hath need in the market-places." "Hast thou a house?" asked she.
"No, by Allah," answered I; "nor is this town my dwelling-place." "By Allah," rejoined she, "nor have I a place; but I will contrive for thee." Then
she went on before me and I followed her till she came to a lodging-house and said to the housekeeper, "Hast thou an empty chamber?" "Yes,"
answered she; and my mistress said, "Give us the key." So we took the key and going up to see the room, entered it; after which she went out to the
housekeeper and [giving her a dirhem], said to her, "Take the key-money, (110) for the room pleaseth us, and here is another dirhem for thy
trouble. Go, fetch us a pitcher of water, so we may [refresh ourselves] and rest till the time of the noonday siesta pass and the heat decline, when
the man will go and fetch the [household] stuff." Therewith the housekeeper rejoiced and brought us a mat and two pitchers of water on a tray and a
leather rug..Meanwhile, they carried the damsel into the Commander of the Faithful and she pleased him; so he assigned her a lodging of the
apartments of choice. She abode in the palace, eating not neither drinking and ceasing not from weeping night nor day, till, one night, the Khalif
sent for her to his sitting-chamber and said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, be of good heart and cheerful eye, for I will make thy rank higher than [any of]
the concubines and thou shall see that which shall rejoice thee." She kissed the earth and wept; whereupon the Khalif called for her lute and bade
her sing. So she improvised and sang the following verses, in accordance with that which was in her heart:.114. The Angel of Death and the Rich
King cccclxii.? ? ? ? ? "My soul be thy ransom,"quoth I,"for thy grace! Indeed, to the oath that thou swor'st thou wast true.".Viziers, Story of King
Dadbin and his. i. 104..Then the thieves addressed themselves to sharing their booty and presently fell out concerning a sword that was among the
spoil, who should take it. Quoth the captain, 'Methinks we were better prove it; so, if it be good, we shall know its worth, and if it be ill, we shall
know that.' And they said, 'Try it on this dead man, for he is fresh.' So the captain took the sword and drawing it, poised it and brandished it; but,
when Er Razi saw this, he made sure of death and said in himself, 'I have borne the washing and the boiling water and the pricking with the knife
and the grave and its straitness and all this [beating], trusting in God that I might be delivered from death, and [hitherto] I have been delivered; but,
as for the sword, I may not brook that, for but one stroke of it, and I am a dead man.'.? ? ? ? ? a. The First Calender's Story xi.Noureddin Ali of
Damascus and Sitt el Milan, iii, 3..So he left him for dead and entering his brother's chamber, saw him asleep, with the damsel by his side, and
thought to slay her, but said in himself, 'I will leave the damsel for myself.' Then he went up to his brother and cutting his throat, severed his head
from his body, after which he left him and went away. Therewithal the world was straitened upon him and his life was a light matter to him and he
sought his father Suleiman Shah's lodging, that he might slay him, but could not win to him. So he went forth from the palace and hid himself in the
city till the morrow, when he repaired to one of his father's strengths and fortified himself therein..Whenas the soul desireth one other than its peer,
ii 207..42. The Loves of Jubeir ben Umeir and the Lady Budour cccxxvii.? ? ? ? ? For thy sweet sake, as 'twere, indeed, an exile I had been, Lone
and deserted I became, lamenting, weeping-eyed..So the folk gathered together to them and blamed the lackpenny and said to him, 'Give him the
price of that which thou hast eaten.' Quoth he, 'I gave him a dirhem before I entered the shop;' and the cook said, 'Be everything I sell this day
forbidden (15) to me, if he gave me so much as the name of a piece of money! By Allah, he gave me nought, but ate my food and went out and
[would have] made off, without aught [said I]' 'Nay,' answered the lackpenny, 'I gave thee a dirhem,' and he reviled the cook, who returned his
abuse; whereupon he dealt him a cuff and they gripped and grappled and throttled each other. When the folk saw them on this wise, they came up
to them and said to them, 'What is this strife between you, and no cause for it?' 'Ay, by Allah,' replied the lackpenny, 'but there is a cause for it, and
the cause hath a tail!' Whereupon, 'Yea, by Allah,' cried the cook, 'now thou mindest me of thyself and thy dirhem! Yes, he gave me a dirhem and
[but] a quarter of the price is spent. Come back and take the rest of the price of thy dirhem.' For that he understood what was to do, at the mention
of the tail; and I, O my brother," added Aboulhusn, "my story hath a cause, which I will tell thee.".Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun el Hakim bi
Amrillah, The Merchant of Cairo and the, iii. 171..When the king heard this story, he was fortified in his resolve to spare the vizier and to leave
haste in an affair whereof he was not assured; so he comforted him and bade him withdraw to his lodging..The billows of thy love o'erwhelm me
passing sore, ii. 226..So the old man put his head forth of the window and called the youth, who came to him from the mosque and sought leave [to
enter]. The Muezzin bade him enter, and when he came in to the damsel, he knew her and she knew him; whereupon he turned back in
bewilderment and would have fled; but she sprang up to him and seized him, and they embraced and wept together, till they fell down on the
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ground in a swoon. When the old man saw them in this plight, he feared for himself and fled forth, seeing not the way for drunkenness. His
neighbour the Jew met him and said to him, "How comes it that I see thee confounded?" "How should I not be confounded," answered the old man,
"seeing that the damsel who is with me is fallen in love with the servant of the mosque and they have embraced and fallen down in a swoon?
Indeed, I fear lest the Khalif come to know of this and be wroth with me; so tell me thou what is to be done in this wherewith I am afflicted of the
affair of this damsel." Quoth the Jew, "For the nonce, take this casting-bottle of rose-water and go forth-right and sprinkle them therewith. If they
be aswoon for this their foregathering and embracement, they will come to themselves, and if otherwise, do thou flee.".78. Mesrour and Ibn el
Caribi dclxii.48. Haroun Er Reshid with the Damsel and Abou Nuwas dc.So on the morrow, early, he took the stuff and carrying it to the market
whence it had been stolen, sat down at the shop whence it had been stolen and gave it to the broker, who took it and cried it for sale. Its owner
knew it and bidding for it, [bought it] and sent after the chief of the police, who seized the sharper and seeing him an old man of venerable
appearance, handsomely clad, said to him, "Whence hadst thou this piece of stuff?" "I had it from this market," answered he, "and from yonder
shop where I was sitting." Quoth the prefect, "Did its owner sell it to thee?" "Nay," replied the thief; "I stole it and other than it." Then said the
magistrate, "How camest thou to bring it [for sale] to the place whence thou stolest it?" And he answered, "I will not tell my story save to the
Sultan, for that I have an advertisement (154) wherewith I would fain bespeak him." Quoth the prefect, "Name it." And the thief said, "Art thou the
Sultan?" "No," replied the other; and the old man said, "I will not tell it but to himself.".118. The Jewish Cadi and his Pious Wife cccclxv.When
Galen saw what appeared to him of the [mock] physician's incapacity, he turned to his disciples and pupils and bade them fetch the other, with all
his gear and drugs. So they brought him into his presence on the speediest wise, and when Galen saw him before him, he said to him, 'Knowest
thou me?' ' No,' answered the other, 'nor did I ever set eyes on thee before this day.' Quoth the sage, 'Dost thou know Galen?' And the weaver said,
'No.' Then said Galen, 'What prompted thee to that which thou dost?' So he related to him his story and gave him to know of the dowry and the
obligation by which he was bound with regard to his wife, whereat Galen marvelled and certified himself of the matter of the dower..?STORY OF
THE KING AND HIS CHAMBERLAIN'S WIFE..As for the king, he arose in haste and disguising himself, repaired to the house of Firouz and
knocked at the door. Quoth Firouz's wife, "Who is at the door?" And he answered, saying, "I am the king, thy husband's master." So she opened the
door and he entered and sat down, saying, "We are come to visit thee." Quoth she, "I seek refuge [with God] from this visitation, for indeed I deem
not well thereof." And the king said, "O desire of hearts, I am thy husband's master and methinks thou knowest me not." "Nay," answered she, "I
know thee, O my lord and master, and I know thy purpose and that which thou seekest and that thou art my husband's lord. I understand what thou
wishest, and indeed the poet hath forestalled thee in his saying of the following verses, in reference to thy case:.? ? ? ? ? O hills of the sands and the
rugged piebald plain, Shall the bondman of love win ever free from pain!.Meanwhile, the nurse awoke, that she might give the child suck, and
seeing the bed running with blood, cried out; whereupon the sleepers and the king awoke and making for the place, found the child with his throat
cut and the cradle running over with blood and his father slain and dead in his sleeping chamber. So they examined the child and found life in him
and his windpipe whole and sewed up the place of the wound. Then the king sought his son Belehwan, but found him not and saw that he had fled;
whereby he knew that it was he who had done this deed, and this was grievous to the king and to the people of his realm and to the lady Shah
Katoun. So the king laid out his son Melik Shah and buried him and made him a mighty funeral and they mourned passing sore; after which he
addressed himself to the rearing of the infant.Credulous Husband, The, i. 270..The Twenty-Sixth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? My pleasant
life for loss of friends is troubled aye..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Old Man's Story iv.The company marvelled at this story and at the doings of women.
Then came forward a fourth officer and said, 'Verily, that which hath betided me of strange adventures is yet more extraordinary than this; and it
was on this wise..When El Abbas heard Hudheifeh's challenge and saw Saad in this case, he came up to the latter and said to him, "Wilt thou give
me leave to reply to him and I will stand thee in stead in the answering of him and the going forth to battle with him and will make myself thy
sacrifice?" Saad looked at him and seeing valour shining from between his eyes, said to him, "O youth, by the virtue of the Chosen [Prophet,]
(whom God bless and keep,) tell me [who thou art and] whence thou comest to our succour." "This is no place for questioning," answered the
prince; and Saad said to him, "O champion, up and at Hudheifeh! Yet, if his devil prove too strong for thee, afflict not thyself in thy youth." (71)
Quoth El Abbas, "It is of Allah that help is to be sought," (72) and taking his arms, fortified his resolution and went down [into the field], as he
were a castle of the castles or a piece of a mountain..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Until they left my heart on fire without allay..Endowed with amorous grace
past any else am I, ii 253..? ? ? ? ? Fast flowed my tears; despair gat hold upon my soul And needs mine eyelids must the sweet of sleep forbear..? ?
? ? ? p. The Idiot and the Sharper dccccv.? ? ? ? ? To lovers, "What see ye?" he saith, and to hearts of stone, "What love ye," quoth he, "[if to love
me ye disdain?"].Now the king had a brother, who envied him and would fain have been in his place; and when he was weary of looking for his
death and the term of his life seemed distant unto him, he took counsel with certain of his partisans and they said, 'The vizier is the king's
counsellor and but for him, there would be left the king no kingdom.' So the king's brother cast about for the ruin of the vizier, but could find no
means of accomplishing his design; and when the affair grew long upon him, he said to his wife, 'What deemest thou will advantage us in this?'
Quoth she, 'What is it?' And he replied, 'I mean in the matter of yonder vizier, who inciteth my brother to devoutness with all his might and biddeth
him thereto, and indeed the king is infatuated with his counsel and committeth to him the governance of all things and matters.' Quoth she, 'Thou
sayst truly; but how shall we do with him?' And he answered, 'I have a device, so thou wilt help me in that which I shall say to thee.' Quoth she,
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'Thou shall have my help in whatsoever thou desirest.' And he said, 'I mean to dig him a pit in the vestibule and dissemble it artfully.'.Then he
turned to the viziers and said to them, "Out on ye! What liars ye are! What excuse is left you?" "O king," answered they, "there abideth no excuse
for us and our sin hath fallen upon us and broken us in pieces. Indeed we purposed evil to this youth and it hath reverted upon us, and we plotted
mischief against him and it hath overtaken us; yea, we digged a pit for him and have fallen ourselves therein." So the king bade hoist up the viziers
upon the gibbets and crucify them there, for that God is just and ordaineth that which is right. Then Azadbekht and his wife and son abode in
joyance and contentment, till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and they died all; and extolled be the perfection of the [Ever-]Living
One, who dieth not, to whom be glory and whose mercy be upon us for ever and ever! Amen.."There was once a man, a merchant, who had a wife
and abundant wealth. He set out one day on a journey with merchandise, leaving his wife big with child, and said to her, 'If it be the will of God the
Most High, I will return before the birth of the child.' Then he took leave of her and setting out, journeyed from country to country till he came to
the court of one of the kings and foregathered with him. Now this king was in need of one who should order his affairs and those of his kingdom
and seeing the merchant well-bred and intelligent, he charged him abide with him and entreated him with honour and munificence. After awhile, he
sought of the king leave to go to his own house, but the latter would not consent to this; whereupon he said to him, 'O king, suffer me go and see
my children and come again.' So he gave him leave for this and took surety of him for his return. Moreover, he gave him a purse, wherein were a
thousand gold dinars, and the merchant embarked in a ship and set sail, intending for his own country..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ja. Story of David and
Solomon dcccxcix.? ? ? ? ? An thou'dst vouchsafe to favour me,'twould lighten my despair, Though but in dreams thine image 'twere that visited
my bed..?STORY OF SELIM AND SELMA..? ? ? ? ? My place is the place of the fillet and pearls And the fair are most featly with jasmine
bedight,.? ? ? ? ? u. The Two Sharpers who cheated each his Fellow dccccxi.Now the king's vizier had two daughters, own sisters, the elder of
whom had read books and made herself mistress of [all] sciences and studied the writings of the sages and the histories of the boon-companions,
(160) and she was possessed of abundant wit and knowledge galore and surpassing apprehension. She heard that which the folk suffered from the
king and his despiteous usage of their children; whereupon compassion gat hold upon her for them and jealousy and she besought God the Most
High that He would bring the king to renounce that his heresy, (161) and God answered her prayer. Then she took counsel with her younger sister
and said to her, 'I mean to contrive somewhat for the liberation of the people's children; and it is that I will go up to the king [and offer myself to
him], and when I come to his presence, I will seek thee. When thou comest in to me and the king hath done his occasion [of me], do thou say to me,
'O my sister, let me hear and let the king hear a story of thy goodly stories, wherewithal we may beguile the waking hours of our night, till we take
leave of each other.' 'It is well,' answered the other. 'Surely this contrivance will deter the king from his heresy and thou shalt be requited with
exceeding favour and abounding recompense in the world to come, for that indeed thou adventurest thyself and wilt either perish or attain to thy
desire.'.Queen Kemeriyeh embraced her, as also did Queen Zelzeleh and Queen Wekhimeh and Queen Sherareh, and the former said to her,
'Rejoice in assured deliverance, for there abideth no harm for thee; but this is no time for talk.' Then they cried out, whereupon up came the Afrits
ambushed in the island, with swords and maces in their hands, and taking up Tuhfeh, flew with her to the palace and made themselves masters
thereof, whilst the Afrit aforesaid, who was dear to Meimoun and whose name was Dukhan, fled like an arrow and stayed not in his flight till he
carne to Meimoun and found him engaged in sore battle with the Jinn. When his lord saw him, he cried out at him, saying, 'Out on thee! Whom
hast thou left in the palace?' And Dukhan answered, saying, 'And who abideth in the palace? Thy beloved Tuhfeh they have taken and Jemreh is
slain and they have gotten possession of the palace, all of it.' With this Meimoun buffeted his face and head and said, 'Out on it for a calamity!' And
he cried aloud. Now Kemeriyeh had sent to her father and acquainted him with the news, whereat the raven of parting croaked for them. So, when
Meimoun saw that which had betided him, (and indeed the Jinn smote upon him and the wings of death overspread his host,) he planted the butt of
his spear in the earth and turning the point thereof to his heart, urged his charger upon it and pressed upon it with his breast, till the point came
forth, gleaming, from his back..Meanwhile, the news spread abroad that Bihzad, son of the king, was lost, whereupon his father sent letters in quest
of him [to all the kings and amongst others to him with whom he was imprisoned]. When the letter reached the latter, he praised God the Most
High for that he had not anydele hastened in Bihzad's affair and letting bring him before himself, said to him, 'Art thou minded to destroy thyself?'
Quoth Bihzad, '[I did this] for fear of reproach;' and the king said, 'An thou fear reproach, thou shouldst not practise haste [in that thou dost];
knowest thou not that the fruit of haste is repentance? If we had hasted, we also, like unto thee, we had repented.'.?A MERRY JEST OF A
THIEF..Had we thy coming known, we would for sacrifice, i. 13..Poets, The Khalif Omar ben Abdulaziz and the, i. 45..Now he had a nurse, a
foster-mother, on whose knees he had been reared, and she was a woman of understanding and misdoubted of him, but dared not accost him [with
questions]. So she went in to Shah Khatoun and finding her in yet sorrier plight than he, asked her what was to do; but she refused to answer.
However, the nurse gave not over coaxing and questioning her, till she exacted of her an oath of secrecy. So the old woman swore to her that she
would keep secret all that she should say to her, whereupon the queen related to her her history from first to last and told her that the youth was her
son. With this the old woman prostrated herself before her and said to her, 'This is an easy matter.' But the queen answered, saying, 'By Allah, O
my mother, I choose my destruction and that of my son rather than defend myself by avouching a thing whereof they will not credit me; for they
will say, "She avoucheth this, but that she may fend off reproach from herself" And nought will avail me but patience.' The old woman was moved
by her speech and her intelligence and said to her, 'Indeed, O my daughter, it is as thou sayst, and I hope in God that He will show forth the truth.
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Have patience and I will presently go in to the king and hear what he saith and contrive somewhat in this matter, if it be the will of God the Most
High.'.Awhile after this, two merchants presented themselves to the king with two horses, and one said, 'I ask a thousand dinars for my horse,' and
the other, 'I seek five thousand for mine.' Quoth the cook, 'We have experienced the old man's just judgment; what deemeth the king of fetching
him?' So the king bade fetch him, and when he saw the two horses, he said, 'This one is worth a thousand and the other two thousand dinars.' Quoth
the folk, 'This [horse that thou judgeth the lesser worth] is an evident thoroughbred and he is younger and swifter and more compact of limb than
the other, ay, and finer of head and clearer of skin and colour. What token, then, hast thou of the truth of thy saying?' And the old man said, 'This ye
say is all true, but his sire is old and this other is the son of a young horse. Now, when the son of an old horse standeth still [to rest,] his breath
returneth not to him and his rider falleth into the hand of him who followeth after him; but the son of a young horse, if thou put him to speed and
make him run, [then check him] and alight from off him, thou wilt find him untired, by reason of his robustness.'.77 The Draper and the Thief (234)
dclxi.When the company heard this story, they marvelled thereat with the utmost wonderment. Then the fifth officer, who was the lieutenant of the
bench, (113) came forward and said, '[This is] no wonder and there befell me that which is rarer and more extraordinary than this..?Story of King
Bihkerd..The Seventeenth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? Be gracious, so our gladness may be fulfilled with wine And we of our beloved have
easance, without fear..So the affair was concluded and we drew up the contract of marriage and I made the bride-feast; but on the wedding-night I
beheld a thing (214) than which never made God the Most High aught more loathly. Methought her people had contrived this by way of sport; so I
laughed and looked for my mistress, whom I had seen [at the lattice], to make her appearance; but saw her not. When the affair was prolonged and I
found none but her, I was like to go mad for vexation and fell to beseeching my Lord and humbling myself in supplication to Him that He would
deliver me from her. When I arose in the morning, there came the chamber-woman and said to me, "Hast thou occasion for the bath?" "No,"
answered I; and she said, "Art thou for breakfast?" But I replied, "No;" and on this wise I abode three days, tasting neither meat nor drink..O hills
of the sands and the rugged piebald plain, iii. 20..Quoth the company, 'Tell us thy story and expound it unto us, so we may see that which it hath of
extraordinary.' And he said 'Know, then, that.So they all arose and repaired to El Anca, who abode in the Mountain Caf. (248) When she saw them,
she rose to them and saluted them, saying, 'O my ladies, may I not be bereaved of you!' Quoth Wekhimeh to her, 'Who is like unto thee, O Anca?
Behold, Queen Es Shuhba is come to thee.' So El Anca kissed the queen's feet and lodged them in her palace; whereupon Tuhfeh came up to her
and fell to kissing her and saying, 'Never saw I a goodlier than this favour.' Then she set before them somewhat of food and they ate and washed
their hands; after which Tuhfeh took the lute and played excellent well; and El Anca also played, and they fell to improvising verses in turns, whilst
Tuhfeh embraced El Anca every moment. Quoth Es Shuhba, 'O my sister, each kiss is worth a thousand dinars;' and Tuhfeh answered, 'Indeed, a
thousand dinars were little for it.' Whereat El Anca laughed and on the morrow they took leave of her and went away to Meimoun's palace.
(249).79. Khusrau and Shirin and the Fisherman cccxci.? ? ? ? ? She let him taste her honey and wine (183) before his death: This was his last of
victual until the Judgment Day..? ? ? ? ? Whose subtleness might well infect the understanding folk; And secrets didst thou, in thy cheer, to us
communicate..When the king heard his vizier's words, he marvelled with the utmost wonderment and bade him retire to his lodging. [So Er
Rehwan withdrew to his house and abode there till eventide of the next day, when he again presented himself before the king.].Accordingly, he
returned to the burial-ground and gave not over going till he stood at the door of the sepulchre, when he heard El Merouzi say to his fellow, 'I will
not give thee a single dirhem of the money!' The other said the like and they were occupied with contention and mutual revilement and talk. So the
thief returned in haste to his fellows, who said, 'What is behind thee?' Quoth he, 'Get you gone and flee for your lives and save yourselves, O fools;
for that much people of the dead are come to life and between them are words and contention.' So the thieves fled, whilst the two sharpers retained
to Er Razi's house and made peace with one another and laid the thieves' purchase to the money they had gotten aforetime and lived a while of
time. Nor, O king of the age," added the vizier, "is this rarer or more marvellous than the story of the four sharpers with the money-changer and the
ass.".Accordingly, he made a banquet, and stationing himself in the man's way, invited him and carried him to his house, where they sat down and
ate and drank and abode in discourse. Presently, the young man said to the other, 'I hear that thou hast with thee a slave-girl, whom thou desirest to
sell.' And he answered, saying, 'By Allah, O my lord, I have no mind to sell her!' Quoth the youth, 'I hear that she cost thee a thousand dinars, and I
will give thee six hundred, to boot.' And the other said, 'I sell her to thee [at that price].' So they fetched notaries, who drew up the contract of sale,
and the young man counted out to the girl's master half the purchase money, saying, 'Let her be with thee till I complete to thee the rest of the price
and take my slave-girl.' The other consented to this and took of him a bond for the rest of the money, and the girl abode with her master, on
deposit..? ? ? ? ? Ah, then will I begin on you with chiding than the breeze More soft, ay pleasanter than clear cold water and more
sweet..Therewithal Queen Es Shuhba rejoiced and all who were present rejoiced also and admired her speech and fell to kissing her; and when she
had made an end of her song, Queen Kemeriyeh said to her, 'O my sister, ere thou go to thy palace, I would fain bring thee to look upon El Anca,
daughter of Behram Gour, whom El Anca, daughter of the wind, carried off, and her beauty; for that there is not her match on the face of the earth.'
And Queen Es Shuhba said, 'O Kemeriyeh, I [also] have a mind to see her.' Quoth Kemeriyeh, 'I saw her three years agone; but my sister
Wekhimeh seeth her at all times, for that she is near unto her, and she saith that there is not in the world a fairer than she. Indeed, this Queen El
Anca is become a byword for loveliness and proverbs are made upon her beauty and grace' And Wekhimeh said, 'By the mighty inscription [on the
seal-ring of Solomon], there is not her like in the world!' Then said Queen Es Shuhba, 'If it needs must be and the affair is as ye say, I will take
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Tuhfeh and go with her [to El Anca], so she may see her.'.? ? ? ? ? O thou with love of whom I'm smitten, yet content, I prithee come to me and
hasten to my side..I marvelled at her words and said to her, "What wouldst thou have me do?" And she answered, "O Captain Muin, I would have
thee give me a helping hand." Quoth I, "What have I to do with the daughter of the Cadi Amin el Hukm?" And she said, "Know that I would not
have thee intrude upon the Cadi's daughter, but I would fain contrive for the attainment of my wishes.' This is my intent and my desire, and my
design will not be accomplished but by thine aid." Then said she, "I mean this night to go with a stout heart and hire me trinkets of price; then will I
go and sit in the street wherein is the house of Amin el Hukm; and when it is the season of the round and the folk are asleep, do thou pass, thou and
those who are with thee of the police, and thou wilt see me sitting and on me fine raiment and ornaments and wilt smell on me the odour of
perfumes; whereupon do thou question me of my case and I will say, 'I come from the Citadel and am of the daughters of the deputies (91) and I
came down [into the town,] to do an occasion; but the night overtook me at unawares and the Zuweyleh gate was shut against me and all the gates
and I knew not whither I should go this night Presently I saw this street and noting the goodliness of its ordinance and its cleanness, took shelter
therein against break of day.' When I say this to thee with all assurance (92) the chief of the watch will have no suspicion of me, but will say,
'Needs must we leave her with one who will take care of her till morning.' And do thou rejoin, 'It were most fitting that she pass the night with
Amin el Hukm and lie with his family and children till the morning.' Then do thou straightway knock at the Cadi's door, and thus shall I have
gained admission into his house, without inconvenience, and gotten my desire; and peace be on thee!" And I said to her, "By Allah, this is an easy
matter.".39. Yehya ben Khalid and the Man who forged a Letter in his Name ccvi.? ? ? ? ? y. The Debauchee and the Three-year-old Child dcv.? ?
? ? ? Read then my writ and pity thou the blackness of my fate, Sick, love- distraught, without a friend to whom I may complain..(continued)..Ninth
Officer's Story, The, ii. 167..115. The Malice of Women dcccclxxix.Two months after this occurrence, there came to me one of the Cadi's officers,
with a scroll, wherein was the magistrate's writ, summoning me to him. So I accompanied the officer and went in to the Cadi, whereupon the
plaintiff, to wit, he who had taken out the summons, sued me for two thousand dirhems, avouching that I had borrowed them of him as the woman's
agent. (117) I denied the debt, but he produced against me a bond for the amount, attested by four of those who were in company [on the occasion];
and they were present and bore witness to the loan. So I reminded them of my kindness and paid the amount, swearing that I would never again
follow a woman's counsel. Is not this marvellous?'.? ? ? ? ? s. The Journeyman and the Girl dccccix.45. The Man who stole the Dog's Dish of Gold
cccxl.? ? ? ? ? d. The Eldest Lady's Story (237) lxiv.Disciple's Story, The, i. 283..? ? ? ? ? What had it irked them, had they'd ta'en farewell of him
they've left Lone, whilst estrangement's fires within his entrails rage amain?.? ? ? ? ? a. The Cat and the Mouse dcix.When the morning morrowed,
the people went seeking for him, but found him not; and when the king knew this, he was perplexed concerning his affair and abode unknowing
what he should do. Then he sought for a vizier to fill his room, and the king's brother said, 'I have a vizier, a sufficient man.' 'Bring him to me,' said
the king. So he brought him a man, whom he set at the head of affairs; but he seized upon the kingdom and clapped the king in irons and made his
brother king in his stead. The new king gave himself up to all manner of wickedness, whereat the folk murmured and his vizier said to him, 'I fear
lest the Indians take the old king and restore him to the kingship and we both perish; wherefore, if we take him and cast him into the sea, we shall
be at rest from him; and we will publish among the folk that he is dead.' And they agreed upon this. So they took him up and carrying him out to
sea, cast him in..Quoth Ishac, 'Indeed, this was of thy fair fortune. By Allah, I know not that which thou knowest in this craft!' Then he arose and
going to a chest, brought out therefrom striped clothes of great price, netted with jewels and great pearls, and said to her, 'In the name of God, don
these, O my lady Tuhfeh.' So she arose and donned those clothes and veiled herself and went up [with Ishac] to the palace of the Khalifate, where
he made her stand without, whilst he himself went in to the Commander of the Faithful (with whom was Jaafer the Barmecide) and kissing the
earth before him, said to him, 'O Commander of the Faithful, I have brought thee a damsel, never saw eyes her like for excellence in singing and
touching the lute; and her name is Tuhfeh." (186) 'And where,' asked Er Reshed, 'is this Tuhfeh, who hath not her like in the world?' Quoth Ishac,
'Yonder she stands, O Commander of the Faithful;' and he acquainted the Khalif with her case from first to last. Then said Er Reshid, 'It is a marvel
to hear thee praise a slave-girl after this fashion. Admit her, so we may see her, for that the morning may not be hidden.'.? ? ? ? ? What is there in
the tents? Their burdens are become A lover's, whose belov'd is in the litters' shrined..? ? ? ? ? To whom shall I complain of what is in my soul,
Now thou art gone and I my pillow must forswear?.The first who sought her in marriage was King Nebhan of Mosul, who came to her with a great
company, bringing with him an hundred she-camels laden with musk and aloes-wood and ambergris and as many laden with camphor and jewels
and other hundred laden with silver money and yet other hundred laden with raiment of silken and other stuffs and brocade, besides an hundred
slave-girls and an hundred magnificent horses of swift and generous breeds, completely housed and accoutred, as they were brides; and all this he
laid before her father, demanding her of him in marriage. Now King Ins ben Cais had bound himself by an oath that he would not marry his
daughter but to him whom she should choose; so, when King Nebhan sought her in marriage, her father went in to her and consulted her
concerning his affair. She consented not and he repeated to Nebhan that which she said, whereupon he departed from him. After this came King
Behram, lord of the White Island, with riches more than the first; but she accepted not of him and he returned, disappointed; nor did the kings give
over coming to her father, on her account, one after other, from the farthest of the lands and the climes, each glorying in more (54) than those who
forewent him; but she paid no heed unto any of one them..[When the appointed day arrived], I arose and changing my clothes and favour, donned
sailor's apparel; then I took with me a purse full of gold and buying good [victual for the] morning-meal, accosted a boatman [at Deir et Tin] and
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sat down and ate with him; after which said I to him, "Wilt thou hire me thy boat?" Quoth he, "The Commander of the Faithful hath commanded
me to be here;" and he told me the story of the concubines and how the Khalif purposed to drown them that day. When I heard this from him, I
brought out to him half a score dinars and discovered to him my case, whereupon quoth he to me, "O my brother, get thee empty calabashes, and
when thy mistress cometh, give me to know of her and I will contrive the trick.".10. Women's Craft cxcv-cc.? ? ? ? ? Ramazan in my life ne'er I
fasted, nor e'er Have I eaten of flesh, save in public (57) it were.
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